MINUTES FOR TWO (2) PUBLIC HEARINGS 

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, APRIL 5, 2016 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Anthony Sutton called to order the April 5, 2016 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:35 p.m.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  Richard Lutz, John Grant, Edward Mead, (Vice Chairman); Scott Marlow, Carl S. Moore, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Anthony Sutton (Chairman).

Not Present:  Mike Dolan

Staff:  David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk

Chairman Sutton:  Asked for a motion to move up on the agenda, Old Business, Item E, 

214-224 Seaside Avenue.


Motion:  Move to reorder the agenda to take Old Business first.


Second:  Mr. Grant


Vote:  All members voted in favor of reordering the agenda.

E.
OLD BUSINESS


PUBLIC HEARING CLOSED 3/15/2016; EXPIRES 6/8/2016

4.
214-224 SEASIDE AVENUE – (ZONE R-12.5)  Petition of Jeffrey Gordon, Codespoti & Associates, for Special Permit, Coastal Management Site Plan Review and Site Plan Review to construct seven single family cottages, and retain two existing single family residences, under CGS 8-30g, on Map 35, Block 432A, Parcels 9 and 10, of which Eugenia Debowski is the owner.          


Chairman Sutton:   The Board is prepared to vote on this application.

Motion:  By Mr. Quish to deny the application.  The expert witnesses that were brought in from both the City and the neighbors brought to bear, indicated that the sight lines were insufficient.  Traffic is too fast for the sight lines that are there.  

The neighbors have a basic right that when you have a single family home next to a single family home, that you should have a reasonable expectation that that exists in perpetuity and you don’t get a development next to you.  

The health and safety of the community would be detrimentally affected by this development.  That is the motion.

Second:  By Mr. Grant.

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members present voted in favor of denial of the application.

C.
NEW BUSINESS
1.
255 WEST RIVER STREET – (ZONE CDD-1) – Petition of Attorney Danielle M. Bercury  for 

Site Plan Review approval to establish a Medical Marijuana Dispensary on Map 76, Block 918, Parcel 26, of which 255 West River, LLC is the owner.

Chairman Sutton:  Noted to the public who were in the audience that this application is not subject to a public hearing and the public will not be invited to speak.  The portion of the meeting when the regulations are discussed, the public will be able to comment.
Attorney Danielle Bercury, Harlow, Adams and Friedman, One New Haven Avenue, Milford.  Representing 255 West River LLC and Arrow Alternative 2, Inc., which is the tenant of the property and 255 West River Street LLC is the property owner. Arrow Alternative is the holder of a license for a medical marijuana facility at the property issued by the CT Dept. of Consumer Protection.  Also present:  Angelo DeFazio, registered pharmacist and owner of 255 West River LLC and principal of Arrow Alternative and Arrow Pharmacies; Jeffrey Gordon, LLE, Codespoti and Associates and Greg Grew, Architect and CT Building Official and Director of Inspection and Permitting for East Hartford.
The Applicant is here to restore the existing site plan for 255 West River Street to allow for a medical marijuana dispensary.  Attorney Bercury enumerated and distributed written material to the Board members which they had not previously received.  This information was date stamped into the record.

Attorney Bercury reviewed the history of the zoning permit that was obtained by the applicant for the marijuana dispensary by Stephen Harris, ZEO; subsequently revoked by DPLU Director, Joe Griffith. An appeal to that revocation has been made by the Applicant tot the Zoning Board of Appeals.  In light of the proposed zoning regulation change and other related factors, the restoration site plan has been brought to the Board tonight.  
An approved site plan dated 1978 is on file with the City for a previous medical office or doctor’s office.  Nothing is changing to the site, except to restripe the parking lot for current code compliance and the ADA to the building code.  This is considered a tenant fit-out   for the dispensary.   Other than the allowed zones for the location of the dispensary, the only requirement is the dispensary must be 300 feet away from any public or parochial school.  The dispensary’s location is further away.  
Angelo DeFazio, Principal, owner and tenant of 255 West River Street.  There is mis-information on what a medical marijuana dispensary is like in Connecticut.  The State of the Connecticut is the envy of every state in the Union due to the gatekeeping and type of program that has been created in the State. Mr. DeFazio explained the process as to how a patient can ultimately be certified to receive the medical marijuana card and his registration with a facility, which would be the only facility he would be allowed to purchase the product in.  That keeps the number of facilities with the number of access to that care. 

There are two facilities that are considered close by, in Bethel and Branford.  Milford had zoning regulations that allowed the dispensaries.  146 physicians certified with the state to certify patients for this use.  Yale NH Hospital and its oncology department have many certified physicians, as well as Hospice, which are reasons why New Haven County has so many patients.  

Jeffrey Gordon, Codespoti & Associates.  Site Plan approval does not expire unless the approval is not utilized. The site plan for this property has been in effect for 38 years. Sec. 5.1.10.2 requires that all parking lots being renovated have to have parking for handicapped individuals.  The re-striping of the parking lot will be changed to address the current regulations 
and to conform to ADA requirements for a van handicapped space and a second handicapped space.  
M. Gregory Grew, Woodbury, CT., Architect and Licensed Building Official, Woodbury, CT  This site had previously been occupied by a medical professional and considered a business occupancy.  The medical marijuana dispensary is considered  tenant fit-up with no change of use or occupancy classification.  It is a business use; not a retail use.  He discussed the use in accordance with the Building Code.  This is not a mercantile use.   

Attorney Bercury:  This is an existing building with an existing site plan and an existing regulation.  Any changes the Board might consider making to the existing regulations will not affect the application that is before the Board.

Mr. Sulkis:  Had no additional comments.


Board Discussion:


Mr. Nichol:  Questioned the applicant on security and condition of the building.  


Mr. DeFazio:  Answered Mr. Nichol’s questions.


Mr. Grant:  Asked about parking requirements.

Mr. Gordon:  Except for the change in the handicapped spaces, there are no parking changes which is in accordance with the original site plan, which exceeds the requirements.  

Mr. Quish:  Moved to wait on a decision until the Zoning Board of Appeals makes a decision on the appeal of the application.

Attorney Bercury:   The zoning permit originally issued is the appropriate process for this site.  In the event the ZBA disagrees, there is no reason the Planning and Zoning Board cannot act on the application that is before it.
Mr. Sulkis:  Noted that the Board could act on the application before it, despite the fact the ZBA will be discussion the application as well.  Two different processes.


Motion:  By Mr. Quish to table the application until the ZBA makes their decision on the matter.

Second:  By Mr. Lutz


Discussion:  

Mr. Mead:  If the building was proposed for a different use, would the site plan be different?


Mr. Sulkis:  As long as the use of a building is an allowable use in that zone, and as long as the parking requirements are always the same, the Board would not be seeing the site plan application.


Mr. Marlow:  Wants to do what the Board is here to do and that is to review the site plan, whether he agrees with what is going into that space or not.   

Vote:  Messrs. Lutz and Quish voted in favor of the motion.  Seven Board members voted against the motion.  

 
Motion:  Failed
 
Motion:  By Mr. Grant.

Second:  By Chairman Sutton


Discussion:  None


Vote:  Seven members voted in favor.  Messrs. Lutz and Quish voted against the motion.


Motion:  Passes.

D.

PUBLIC HEARINGS:  CLOSE BY 5/10/2016; EXPIRES 7/14/2016

 2.
1654 BOSTON POST ROAD  (ZONE CDD-5) – Petition of R. Michael Goman for Special Exception approval to use the existing building as an insurance retail center located on Map 100, Block 805, Parcel 13, of which C & G Milford LLC is the owner.


Hiram Peck, representing Michael Goman, Goman + York, 1137 Main Street, East Hartford, CT.  The application is for a use inside an existing building.  The Site Plan had a been approved in 2014 and a minor revision was approved in 2015.  This particular use is a not a typical insurance use, which would be considered an office.  This is a new use in the Staet of Connecticut, which is a retail insurance use where people come into the office and be given a variety of opportunities to either purchase a policy and talk to a caregiver with regard to a problem they are having; get counseling.  There are also educational opportunities involved in this as well.  This use will be next to the Panera that was open at 1645 Boston Post Road.  It is a Special Exception application because it is not clearly called out in the zoning regulations for the CDD-5 zone, as it is considered a new use.  


Mr. Sulkis:  Professional offices are not called out as a use in the CDD-5 zone, which is why this is a Special Exception application. It is a hybrid between  Other CDD zones allow professional uses and this would not come before the Board if it was not in the CDD-5 zone.  This is a hybrid between a professional and a retail office.  


Mr. Moore:  What type of insurance is involved?


Mr. Peck:  This is an established insurance company in the State of Connecticut



The name of the company has not been stated because of competition.  It is standard insurance for clients of all ages, including Medicare, but not Medicaid.  It will also provide member services, i.e. obtaining payment for an operation or a medical service.  Other professional services will also be available.


Motion:  By Mr. Grant to approve the application for an insurance retail center in the CDD-5 zone.


Second:  Mr. Nichol.


Discussion:  



Mr. Quish:  This is a great blend of services, with the ability to walk you through and talk to you about your health insurance.  Wished Mr. Peck good luck.


Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.
3.
PROPOSED ZONING REGULATION TEXT CHANGES – Petition of the City of Milford and Milford Prevention Council, Inc. for a change in the Zoning Regulations to Article III, V, Sections 3.10, 3.11, 3.16, 3.17, 3.18, 3.20, and 5.19 as follows:


Section 5.19 – 
Medical Marijuana Dispensaries and Production Facilities

Regarding the definitions, permitted uses and special uses of medical marijuana dispensaries and production facilities, their locations and conditions of approval.

Section 3.10

Limited Industrial District:  LI
Regarding the permitted use of medical marijuana dispensaries and production  facilities in a Limited Industrial District

Section 3.11

Industrial District:  ID

Regarding the permitted use of medical marijuana dispensaries and production  facilities in an Industrial District

Section 3.16

Corridor Design Development District 1. Community Design CDD-1

Regarding the special use of medical marijuana dispensaries in a CDD-1 zone
Section 3.17

Corridor Design Development District 2 – Devon Center -

Naugatuck Avenue: CDD-2

Regarding the special use of medical marijuana dispensaries in a CDD-2 zone
Section 3.18

Corridor Design Development District 3  - Bridgeport Avenue



Design Corridor District: CDD-3

Regarding the special use of medical marijuana dispensaries in a CDD-3 zone

Section 3.20
Corridor Design Development District 5 – Regional Business Design Corridor District:  CDD-5


Regarding the special use of medical marijuana dispensaries in a CDD-5 zone

Benjamin Blake, Mayor, with Attorney Kevin Curseaden, representing the Milford Prevention Council,  here to present recommended regulation changes.  This will open the discussion, although the Board may wish to discuss any further changes.  The City and residents are not insensitive to the need and basis for the medical marijuana program.   However, in order for any 

State program to be successful, it needs to be properly situated.  Under the regulations, the Board is being asked to tighten those restrictions.  The Board established marijuana zoning restrictions.  Asking for those to be tightened.  Tonight’s presentation is a starting point for those adjustments.
In order for this program to be successful, it needs to be more well thought out.  To have two have two dispensaries within a mile and a half of each other geographically does not make sense.
Attorney Kevin Curseaden, 26 Cherry Street, Milford,  with Ray Vitali, President of the Milford Prevention Council.  He reviewed the Connecticut General Statutes that gives the Board the ability to make regulation changes.  He reviewed the history of how the current marijuana regulations came about in Milford.   It makes sense for the Board to look at more thorough regulations to tie into Milford.  The current regulations have no barriers.  The proposed changes were noticed to the proper agencies and responses were received.  He reviewed the current marijuana regulations and the history of how they came into effect.  The regulations that were enacted by the Board in 2014 were minimalist in nature, and are not consistent in scope, substance or format, with the Milford zoning regulation as a whole.  The current regs and the fact that medical marijuana is a new use, has caused confusion and inconsistency compared to other site plan applications and uncertainty.  It makes sense for the Board to look at adopting more thorough regulations that tie into the existing zoning regulations.  As they are currently written right now, the only regulation is that it cannot be within 300 feet.   

The goal of the proposed regulations is clarification of what is required for a medical marijuana facility application and to restrict the use more than the existing regulations currently do.  It is up to the Board as to whether it wants to allow the regulations at all.  
Strongly suggest the Board take the proposed changes under consideration. They could be referred to a subcommittee; get feedback from Staff, or from the Prevention Council, as the applicant for discussion.  The regulations are a living document, and the intention was to get them to the Board so the discussion could be started.  An attempt should be made to logically think through the second and third order effects of the existing regulations and what the proposed regulations would mean if they were enacted.  
Attorney Curseaden:  Reviewed portions of the regulations that might be reviewed and discussed.  Realizes the Board is not being asked to make a decision tonight.   Also suggested any review be referred to the Police Department for their input and comments with respect to security of the site.  
Attorney Curseaden:  Went through the highlights of the proposed regulation changes and thanked the Board for its thoughtful consideration and the work it does in its volunteer capacity.
Ray Vitali, President, Milford Prevention Council.  Thanked the Board for hearing the proposed regulations.   Read the State’s tenates on the marijuana regulations.  It is not a judgment call but a location call.   This is an opportunity to look at the proposed regulations and make the changes necessary to make the program successful.  
Mr. Sulkis:  Had submitted his administrative summary on the proposed changes.
Board members asked questions of the Mayor and Attorney Curseaden with regard to the   proposed changes.  The Mayor stated if the Board felt comfortable to continue the conversation and public hearing beyond the 35 days; there would be no objection from the Applicant.
Mr. Grant:  Suggested the proposed regulations and current regulation be reviewed by the Regulation Subcommittee to see what could be done and then coordinate with Attorney Curseaden and the Prevention Council.  This would be the best solution to addressing the location issue.
Attorney Curseaden:  Was in agreement with Mr. Grant’s suggestion.

 Chairman Sutton:  Opened the hearing to the public.  Reviewed the public hearing procedure.  

 Asked if anyone was in favor of the proposed changes:
 Pam Staneski, State Representative, 135 Point Lookout.  Former Prevention Council   President and co-founder.  No one is against medical marijuana; just need to find a better location.  Referred to today’s hearing in the Hartford legislature about legalizing marijuana and that it might come to the State and then the Board will have to act accordingly.
Carla Sissick, 89 Lori Drive.  Member of the Milford Prevention Council.  In October 2015, when  they were proposed she was against them.  Milford had 9 out of 17 applications due to the lenient regulations.  She listed the concerns she has with the multiple applications in Milford and the regulations that are in place.  Asked the Board to take its time in considering the new regulations.
John Skopp, 272 West River St.  Opposes Milford’s nonrestrictive regulations.  300 feet from a school is not a safe enough buffer from a marijuana dispensary.  Asked the Board to amend and correct the safety and well being of Milford Children.
Louis, 33 Gordon Road  Read a long list in opposition to marijuana and any dispensaries.
Laurie Hackman, 25 Pascip Street.  Supports the proposed changes.  Asked for a Moratorim for 12 months and suspend any further action on pending applications for dispensaries until such changes are reviewed.
Gail Haas, 303 West River St.  Agrees with everything said so far.  In addition to a moratorium she wants a traffic study in her location to make an assessment of the situation. Concerned about the recreational marijuana potential in the State.  
Doreen Recanati,  34 Pascip St.  Supports the proposed changes.  Submitted a petition with 212 signatures in support of the proposed changes.
Jill Lenhart, 76 Burnt Plains Road   Thinks a lot of teenagers think this is a joke.  Help the Prevention Council help teenagers learn about this.

Anthony Recanati, 34 Pascip St.  Supports the proposed regulation changes.  Supports the need for medical marijuana dispensaries but the locations have to be more regulated.
Donna Dutko, 236 Buckingham Ave.  Opposed to the marijuana regulations when it was proposed in 2014.  Does not want Milford to be the marijuana hub of the State.  The regulations are unrestrictive.  She would be in favor of a moratorium to be put in place tonight until the regulations could be reviewed and put in place.   

John Skewczul,  25 Pascip St.  Supports the regulation changes.  Lives 4 houses away from the 255 West River dispensary.  Little kids are always playing in the streets.  There will be an increase in traffic on Pascip Street.  

Robert Fiore, 20 Salem Walk.  Involved with the Prevention Council and Boys and Girls Club.  He is consultantly surrounded by children.  State should have a limit on number of dispensaries allowed.  Should also be a certain distance from each other.  He suggested dispensaries be put one quarter mile away from any business, residence, school, church or daycare.  These are commercial uses.
Minesha Shaw,19 Pascip St.  Supports the newly proposed regulations.  Relocate the approved dispensary at 255 West River St.

Rose Nolan, 43 Greer Circle.  Agreed with everything and supports the proposed changes.

Mark Niglia,  21 Henry Albert Drive – In favor of the changes proposed.  Milford will be the marijuana capitol in Connecticut.  

Chairman Sutton:  Anyone in favor or opposed to the regulations?
Attorney David Weiss, represents the Pearl Corporation, the owner of the property at

318 New Haven Ave, one of the proposed locations for the marijuana dispensaries.  He told how a number of parties were looking at a vacant medical office space in his clients’ building.  His clients discovered that based on the existing regulation, that his property exists at the epicenter of the available locations approved by the marijuana regulations for such a facility, and every applicant for a medical marijuana dispensary in the State of Connecticut  wanted his space.  The owner, after doing a lot of research on the subject; how restrictive the licensing procedure is; how regulated it is, and how restrictive it is, they made a decision to make that location available.  Months later, the State concluded its bidding process and awarded the location to the company.  His clients entered into a lease agreement that is very restrictive for its use as a marijuana dispensary. 
Attorney Weiss continued that his client discovered that the terms of the proposed regulations would turn his property into a non-conforming use.  He noted the reasons such a change in the regulations would lead to a court decision that would overrule the regulations and the way the new proposed regulations would restrict any location for use as a marijuana dispensary.   He further stated that based on the existing regulations it would not be likely, especially the way the proposed regulations are written, that such regulations could take effect.
Based on the above stated reasons, his client is against the proposed regulations and will remain so until it may be revised not to remove his property right and that it actually regulates and not eliminates.
There were no further speakers for or against the proposed regulation changes.
Attorney Curseaden:  Requested  the public hearing be kept open for a period of time to enable further revisions and discussions with regard to the comments made tonight.
Mayor Blake:  Asked the Board to not hesitate in contacting his office or the City Attorney’s office if they have additional questions.
Mr. Quish:  There had been some discussion of taking this to the Regulation Subcommittee and come back with recommendations for the Board to discuss.

Chairman to Mr. Sulkis:  Can the Board keep the public hearing open and still refer it to the Regulation Subcommittee?     

Mr. Sulkis:  That can be done but the statutory clock is ticking on the application.  The Applicant can give the Board an extension.
Mr. Quish:  Proposed an extension to the second meeting in May.  

Attorney Curseaden:  Agreed to a 65-day extension and will submit a letter tomorrow formally agreeing to it.

Mr. Mead:  Could a moratorium be imposed?

Mr. Sulkis:  The language has to be very specific, as it was when the original moratorium went into effect.  The office has asked Corporation Counsel for advice as to whether or not a moratorium could take place when a regulation is already on the books.  He does not have the answer as yet.  
 F.

LIAISON REPORTS 

Mr. Quish:  Attended the Police Building Committee meeting.
Mr. Nichol:  Attended the Inland Wetlands meeting – 0 Tanglewood still ongoing.
G.

REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE  - 
Mr. Grant:  Discussed the change for Building Height.  Committee members are going to review it and possibly make some changes in the wording and make a presentation at the next meeting.
H. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES –  3/15/2016 (not submitted)
I.
CHAIR’S REPORT - None
J.
STAFF REPORT - None

Motion:  To adjourn by Mr. Mead.

Second:  By Mr. Moore.

Vote:  All in favor of adjournment


The meeting adjourned at 10:04 p.m.



Phyllis Leggett




Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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